MINUTES OF THE 59th ORDINARY MEETING OF THE HUMAN RIGHTS 

COMMISSION

Thursday, 29th June, 2006
Commission Premises, 4th Floor, Jervis House, Jervis Street, Dublin 1
PRESENT

Commissioners

Maurice Manning (President)

Tom O’Higgins

Suzanne Egan

Nuala Kelly

Clodach McGrory

Gerard Quinn

Olive Braiden

William Binchy

Martin Collins

Robert Daly

Michael Farrell

Mervyn Taylor

Staff

Alpha Connelly (Chief Executive)
Gavin McSpadden
Apologies

Commissioners

Maureen Harding Clark

Katherine Zappone

Prior to the commencement of the meeting the President, Commissioners and staff were pleased to welcome Mr. Justice Kirby of the Australian High Court on a courtesy visit to the Commission. 

At the outset the President congratulated Commissioner Harding Clark on her being awarded an honorary degree from Trinity College Dublin.
1.0       Minutes of the 58th Ordinary Meeting of the Human Rights Commission

1.1
The minutes of the 58th meeting were approved subject to the following amendments;


(i)
At item 4.2 the paragraph to now read as follows: “In relation to the 
recent hunger strike by persons seeking asylum, it was noted that the 
President had received several requests to intervene. The President 
indicated that he had discussed the matter with the Chief Executive and 
members of the Commission over the weekend. He had informed all 
parties that the Commission was anxious to intervene but only would 
do so if this was acceptable to all parties involved and if intervention 
by the Commission would have a positive impact. In that regard he 
indicated he would bring forward a paper in the short term on how to 
deal with emergency situations that arise.


(ii)
At item 4.3 by the insertion of the following at the start of the 
paragraph: “Arising out of general agreement at the Away Day”


(iii)
At item 4.4 the paragraph to now read as follows: “The President 
indicated that he and other members of the Commission and staff had 
recently been delighted to meet with Professor Kadar Asmal and the 
South African Ambassador when they visited the Commission 
premises.


(iv)
At item 6.1 to now read as follows: “The Department of Justice eWork 
policy had previously been circulated as representative of such policies 
in the public sector, and the Chief Executive recommended its 
application, by way of a pilot scheme, to a request from a member of 
staff to e-work part-time.   In the absence of Commission policy on the 
matter the recommendation was not approved by the Commission.”


(v)
At item 7.3 by the addition of the following sentence at the end of the 
paragraph: “Tom O’Higgins indicated that he would speak further to 
Nuala Kelly on the matter.”

2.0
Matters Arising from the Minutes
2.1
No matter arose.
3.0
Report of the Chief Executive

3.1
The Chief Executive spoke to her written report.  
3.2
In relation to the 2nd page of her report, the Chief Executive informed Commissioners that Commissioner Quinn, accompanied by the General Administrator, had recently visited Delhi in order to meet with the ICC delegate to the United Nations Ad-Hoc Committee on the proposed disability Convention and other representatives of the Asia Pacific Forum. Commissioner Quinn gave a short briefing on matters arising from the visit and indicated that he would draft a short paper on the matter for circulation.
3.3
The Chief Executive drew Commissioners’ attention to the report of the recent visit of Commissioner Egan and the Senior Legislation and Policy Review Officer to Geneva for the pre-session hearings of the Committee on the Rights of the Child which was considering Ireland’s 2nd report under the Convention on the Rights of the Child. Commissioner Egan indicated that the visit had been a success. 
3.4
The Chief Executive indicated that the Senior Human Rights Awareness Officer was presently in Galway attending the training programme on ESC Rights from a gender perspective, which the Commission had jointly organised and sponsored with the Women’s Human Rights Alliance.
3.5
The Chief Executive asked Commissioners wishing to have assistance with their travel arrangements to the forthcoming Joint Committee meeting in Armagh to contact the General Administrator. 
3.6 
Finally, the Chief Executive indicated that she had recently met with the Secretary General of the Department of Justice, Equality and Law Reform and was discussing the matter with the President. 
4.0
Matters for Mention by the President

4.1
The President indicated that he had invited Jane Liddy and Mr. Justice Barrington to join them for lunch after the meeting.
4.2
The President informed Commissioners that he had indicated to the Garda Strategic Human Rights Committee that it was his intention to withdraw from participation in the group. The President indicated that there were ongoing difficulties with the work of the group and welcomed comments from Commissioners on the matter. 
4.3
He indicated that he had sent letters to all members of the Oireachtas accompanying copies of the recently published research on De Facto Couples seeking support for the Commission becoming directly accountable to the Oireachtas. He indicated that he had received favourable responses and that he would be arranging meetings with various parties. He indicated that he hoped to engage the expertise of Martin Mackin on the subject.
5.0
Reports from Committees
 
(i)
Ad Hoc Committee on the role of the Executive and Commissioners
5.1
Commissioner Binchy circulated a document which had been drawn up by Commissioners in light of their discussions at the Away Day. The Commission expressed endorsement of the document and recommended it be referred to the new Commission when appointed.

(ii) 
Racism Committee
5.2
Commissioner Farrell informed the meeting that he, Nuala Kelly, Liam Herrick and Roisin Hennessy had met with the Advisory Committee of the Framework Convention on National Minorities and had discussed, inter alia, the Gardai and the position of travellers. 
5.3
He further reported from the round table recently hosted by the Racism Committee with Patrick Tarran of the International Labour Organisation. He informed the meeting that there had been good union representation present and also from the ESRI etc. Mr. Tarran had indicated that he might be interested in contributing a chapter to the proposed Joint Committee publication on migrant workers. In that regard he indicated the Committee’s wish to recommend to the new Commission research into the compatibility of present Irish legislation with the migrant workers convention. Nuala Kelly reinforced this point. 

5.4
It was noted that Morten Kjaerum had met with the Racism Committee and staff of the Commission recently as part of the follow-up procedure under the CERD Convention. He thanked the Senior Legislation and Policy Review Officer for his work in advance of the visit. He indicated that a very positive discussion was had.

5.5
It was further noted that submissions to ECRI had been due by mid-June but we were not in a position to submit one due to pressure of work. 

5.6
It was noted that it was intended to have a meeting of the Joint Committee Sub-Committee on Racism on the morning of the next meeting of the Joint Committee.

5.7
Finally, he indicated that the last meeting of the NAPAR Steering Group had taken place on Friday past and that the President had attended. He indicated that the new Commission would need to consider its effective participation in the steering group. 


(iii)
Ad Hoc Committee on a request from the Omagh Support and Self 
Help Group.

Commissioner Farrell left the meeting for this item on the agenda.

5.8
Commissioner Binchy indicated that the ad hoc committee had met in the margins of the Away Day.  It was agreed that various Commissioners wished to further consider the matter in view of the complexity of the legal issues surrounding the issue and that as their term of office was shortly to come to a close, the new Commission, when appointed, would have to consider the matter further. 


(iv)
Ad Hoc Committee on Rendition

5.9
Commissioner Farrell spoke to a paper he circulated at the meeting. After discussion, it was agreed that he would construct a letter and revert to the President. It was further agreed that Commissioners with comments should revert to the President by the following Tuesday.

6.0
Reports from Meetings and Conferences
6.1
Commissioner Ní Aoláin reported that the meeting of the Arab/EU dialogue she had been due to attend in Jordan had been cancelled at two days notice. She noted that it was to be rescheduled at a future date. 

6.2
The President and Commissioner Harding Clark indicated that they had both spoken at the recent Department of Foreign Affairs NGO forum.

7.0
AOB
7.1
There was no further business. 

There being no further business, the meeting concluded at approximately 12.15pm

At the close of the meeting the President acknowledged that this meeting had been the last of the present and first Commission as their term of office expired shortly. He congratulated all outgoing members for their work to date and indicated a wish to see those who wished to be reappointed back again.
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